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Foreword
The Strategic Planning Team, comprised of representatives from the Trinity United Church of Christ congregation, met numerous times between August 2007 and October 2008. Members include Maxine Beck, A.J. Benchoff, Michael Day, Tucker Maxwell, Carol Mowen, Clay Moyer, Art Warnick, and Pastor Sue D’heedene. Meetings included devotionals, prayers, discernment, and much discussion. In addition, the team met with representatives of Penn Central Conference, including Area Conference Minister Jeff Whitman (former) and Interim Area Conference Minister Char Burch, for guidance at key points along the way. 

The team used the text Strategic Planning, Discerning your Congregations’ Future; A Spiritual Approach as the primary guide for the strategic planning process. The discernment process included the afternoon of historical reflection, multiple focus group sessions, an afternoon session for identifying norms, and community interviews. The entire process began with a Consistory Retreat in August 2007 and included a second Consistory Retreat in August 2008. 
The goals of the Strategic Planning Team were not to solve all the issues of Trinity UCC or to complete detailed plans for actions to be undertaken by the consistory or congregation. Rather, the team’s goals were as follows:

1. Develop a vision statement to guide Trinity’s discussions and decisions at the consistory table, in congregational meetings, and in committee/board activities.

2. Review TUCC’s mission and revisit its relevancy for the church’s future.

3. Develop broad goals and objectives that enable the congregation to fulfill its mission and achieve its vision.

4. Recommend specific, measurable action steps to provide a framework that enables the achievement of the vision, mission, goals and objectives.

As part of the final steps of this strategic planning process, the consistory and congregation can revise, modify, or reject the recommended vision, mission, goals, and objectives. However, once a vision, mission, goals, and objectives are adopted by the congregation, the key questions to be considered in all discussions or decisions before the congregation become these: 

· Will this decision/activity/discussion move our congregation closer to realizing its vision?

· Will this decision/activity/discussion help the congregation achieve its mission?

· Will this decision/activity/discussion enable the congregation to reach its goals and objectives?

If not, then the decision/activity/discussion should be changed to put the vision, mission, goals, and objectives at the center. 

After receiving both formal and informal input throughout this process, the Strategic Planning Team is now ready to make its recommendations to the consistory and congregation. This report chronicles the process and provides the relevant details for all to review. 

The team thanks all who participated in this process. We pray that the consistory and congregation find the discernment process and recommendations to be satisfactory. We further pray that this process brings our congregation together in unity behind the resulting strategic plan that will carry TUCC to 2012 and beyond.
Recommended Vision, Mission, Goals, and Objectives

Vision for Trinity UCC

Empowering disciples to let their lights shine.


Engage, Enlighten, Encourage, Embrace!

Current Mission of Trinity UCC

Trinity Church, as part of the “Body of Christ,” strives to live the Gospel of Jesus Christ by sharing his love and teachings with everyone. We are committed to growing in faith, proclaiming the Word of God, thanking God through prayer and worship, and learning to live as God directs, caring for God’s creation and responding to the needs of the world.

Note: This mission statement was originally developed during a strategic planning process that occurred in the 1990s. The current Strategic Planning Team considered whether or not the current mission should be updated or if it was still relevant and appropriate. After discussion, we agreed that the current mission statement is still relevant and that it should remain the mission of Trinity UCC.


Our “Elevator Speech” – A Shortened Version of the Current Mission Statement:

Trinity United Church of Christ of Waynesboro, Pennsylvania, is a Christian community whose purpose is to nurture disciples.

Note: An “Elevator Speech” is a short statement that summarizes an organization’s strategic mission. The Strategic Planning Team proposes this “elevator speech” as a summary of the mission statement above. It can be used to describe Trinity’s mission when talking with others, in elevators, on the street, at work, and with family and friends.
Goals and Objectives for Trinity UCC

GOAL 1: Engage in effective communication.

· Beginning in 2009-2010, TUCC will have at least four operating channels (ways) for regular communication within the congregation.

· Beginning in 2009-2010, TUCC will have a regular process in place for sharing church news and information with the local community and the wider church.

GOAL 2: Enlighten Evangelism by sharing the Good News beyond the walls of TUCC and Sundays!

· Beginning in 2009-2010, TUCC will have an active evangelism program.

GOAL 3: Encourage dynamic and integrated stewardship.

· By 2012, TUCC will have established an annual stewardship program that enables the church to operate without a budget deficit.

GOAL 4: Embrace Christian formation.

· By 2012, TUCC will provide space, resources, and leadership for Christian Education in support of discipleship in at least three areas.

GOAL 5: Empower vital mission.

· By 2012, TUCC will be using its physical and financial resources to support the church’s wider mission locally and globally with at least three specific initiatives that involve the congregation.

Recommended Action Steps to Achieve Goals and Objectives
GOAL 1: Engage in effective communication.

To achieve Goal 1, the consistory and lay leaders of all TUCC committees will need to work together to implement specific, measurable action steps. They can choose to implement the action steps recommended below and/or develop additional action steps. Each action step should be tied to a timeline and be resourced with people (staff time and/or volunteers) and support (budgetary or donations) as part of the process.
· Beginning in 2009-2010, TUCC will have at least four operating channels (ways) for regular communication within the congregation.

Suggestions for Action Steps:
· Establish a Ministry Board for Communication with designated representation from consistory and staff.
· Send and post regular church newsletters in print and electronic form. 

· Revisit the format and schedule for Tidings; perhaps send fewer pages more often (monthly rather than quarterly).

· Send a weekly “TUCC E-Tidings” e-mail to those with email accounts. 
· Maintain regular postings of information on bulletin boards throughout the building.
· Reestablish the “Under Shepherds” program.
· Create telephone trees for all committees, Sunday School classes, and other groups for the pastor and consistory to activate when needed. 

· Use to communicate reminders about special activities and events, discussion opportunities, feedback to the church leadership, and invitations to attend meetings, including the congregational meetings each year.
· Regularly update the congregation at the beginning of worship services. 
· Plan for a regular update from consistory following each consistory meeting.
· Plan for scheduled updates from the various groups and committees/boards of TUCC throughout the year (i.e. from Christian Education, Mission, Called to Care, Stewardship, Prayer Shawl Ministry, Rose Garden Club, etc.).
· Ask for other announcements from the congregation each week.

· By 2012, TUCC will have a regular process in place for sharing church news and information with the local community and the wider church.

· Share news about TUCC activities, including info from Tidings and e-Tidings

· Send news releases to area media

· Send information and news to the Penn Central Conference newspaper

· Redesign and update the church website.

· Establish it as a primarily external site to provide information about TUCC to the wider world. Remove the log-in expectation.

· Provide training to key consistory leaders and church staff so that they can post news releases, Tidings info, and other updates regularly at the site.

GOAL 2: Enlighten Evangelism by sharing the Good News beyond the walls of TUCC and Sundays!

To achieve Goal 2, the consistory and lay leaders of all TUCC committees will need to work together to implement specific, measurable action steps. They can choose to implement the action steps recommended below and/or develop additional action steps. Each action step should be tied to a timeline and be resourced with people (staff time and/or volunteers) and support (budgetary or donations) as part of the process. 

· By 2012, TUCC will have an active evangelism program.

Suggestions for Action Steps:

· Establish a Ministry Board for Evangelism by 2009. 

· Learn about 21st century evangelism practices to revitalize evangelism at TUCC.
· Educate the congregation about key practices and attitudes for evangelism to grow an active evangelistic outlook for TUCC.
· Continue the Greeter Ministry 
· Establish an annual training for Greeters.

· Coordinate the activities of Greeters with the activities of Ushers so that together, they share responsibilities for welcoming and identifying visitors.

· Fully implement the Name Tag Ministry
· Find a volunteer or volunteers who can review working name tag ministries and manage the weekly distribution and collection of name tags at TUCC.
· Provide name tags for visitors each week; slowly move from temporary to permanent name tags for visitors. (Enlist Greeter help in this management.)
· Promote the use of name tags in church newsletters, bulletins, etc.
· Reach out to Trinity Nursery School families
· Send written invitations, either by backpack or U.S. Mail, for Christmas, Easter, and other special worship services.

· Send written invitations by mail to all TNS families at the start of the church school year to invite them to Sunday School classes.

· Plan and implement Visitation Ministries
· Initial planning for a Visitation Ministry as an outreach to newcomers to the church was started several years ago; revisit the plan and determine how best to implement it.

· Continue visitation for the current TUCC family at times of need, from both laity and pastor.

· Provide information about TUCC ministries through the web, area media, and word of mouth.
· See details under Goal 1: Communication for web and area media.
· Encourage TUCC disciples to share information about the church’s ministries with their families, friends, and co-workers by regularly including “Share the Good News” messages in the Tidings and e-Tidings.  
GOAL 3: Encourage dynamic and integrated stewardship.
To achieve Goal 3, the consistory and lay leaders of all TUCC committees will need to work together to implement specific, measurable action steps. They can choose to implement the action steps recommended below and/or develop additional action steps. Each action step should be tied to a timeline and be resourced with people (staff time and/or volunteers) and support (budgetary or donations) as part of the process. 

· By 2012, TUCC will have established an annual stewardship program that enables the church to operate without a budget deficit.

Suggestions for Action Steps:
· Develop the annual “zero-based” budget process for 2010 and beyond that allocates resources based on achieving the vision, mission, goals, and objectives of the congregation. 

· Allocate staffing dollars by detailing the activities and programs the staffing supports. (i.e. a paid nursery worker on Sunday mornings for infants through age 5 would support family ministries, Christian education programs, and worship)

· Clearly connect all expenditures to goals, objectives, and action steps they support so that it is evident how the budget supports achieving the vision and mission of TUCC.
· Explore options for grants or other allocations from outside sources.
· Seek funding for community programs or community outreach.
· Seek grant funding to support Trinity Nursery School.
· Protect and expand endowment resources.  
· Consider a capital campaign to rebuild endowment resources. 

· Consider developing an annual fundraiser to “Invest in Trinity’s Future” to establish a new endowment fund. Note: The Strategic Planning Team did not come to consensus on these two bullets. They may be rewritten based on further discussion.
· Provide more education and support about tithing time, talent, and treasure.
· Explore the use of campaigns for stewardship development available from the UCC or other sources.
· Provide information in church newsletters about the option to tithe with automatic bank drafts.

· Clearly connect tithing to spiritual development and discipleship.

GOAL 4:  Embrace Christian formation.

To achieve Goal 4, the consistory and lay leaders of all TUCC committees will need to work together to implement specific, measurable action steps. They can choose to implement the action steps recommended below and/or develop additional action steps. Each action step should be tied to a timeline and be resourced with people (staff time and/or volunteers) and support (budgetary or donations) as part of the process. 

· By 2012, TUCC will provide space, resources, and leadership for Christian Education in support of discipleship in at least three areas.

Suggestions for Action Steps:
· Support Trinity Nursery School in at least one of the suggested ways.
· Regularly invite TNS families to attend worship and fellowship activities at Trinity UCC through specific calls, letters, etc.
· Continue to hold an annual “TNS Sunday” during a morning worship service

· Continue to provide TUCC representation to the TNS Board.
·  Continue to support TNS through the support of the building use (space, heating, cooling, etc.), insurance, and custodial services.
· Build TUCC Youth & Family Ministries in at least one of the suggested ways
· Encourage youth involvement at Penn Central Conference activities.
· Encourage youth involvement in mission or fellowship trips to develop friendships and support within the group.
· Support and encourage children, youth, and families to attend Hartman Center offerings

· Support activities designed for family fellowship, such as holiday celebrations at church. (Fall Harvest/Halloween, Christmas, Easter, etc.)

· Support the collaboration of local churches to create a downtown festival (suggestions include Celebrating Cultural Diversity).
· Participate in Waynesboro’s annual “Market Day” activities. (i.e. host a chicken BBQ in Harbaugh Hall, provide space in the church to watch football on the “big TV, sponsor a “Fair Trade Booth” on Main Street with SERV items, fair trade coffee, tea, and chocolate, etc.) Note: This action step also relates to the Mission and Evangelism goals.
· Increase Sunday School programs and other small group Christian Formation & Fellowship opportunities in at least one of the suggested ways
· Provide active Sunday morning classes for children, youth, and adults. (Grow attendance at children’s classes through increases in adult offerings and outreach.)
· Continue to provide alternative Sunday morning educational programming during the summer months.
· Support regular confirmation meetings and activities.
· Support activities such as the Church Picnic for family and congregational fellowship.
· Support the formation of topic or interest-specific groups, such as the Prayer Shawl group, Rose Garden club group, Cottage Group or forum discussions, etc. 
· Support the continued work of the Called to Care group.
GOAL 5: Empower vital mission.

To achieve Goal 5, the consistory and lay leaders of all TUCC committees will need to work together to implement specific, measurable action steps. They can choose to implement the action steps recommended below and/or develop additional action steps. Each action step should be tied to a timeline and be resourced with people (staff time and/or volunteers) and support (budgetary or donations) as part of the process. 

· By 2012, TUCC will be using its physical and financial resources to support the church’s wider mission locally and globally with at least three specific initiatives that involve the congregation.

Suggestions for Action Steps:
· Support at least one local mission 

· Provide donations of clothing, food, household items, and other necessary support to Waynesboro Human Services through established activities such as the annual Church Yard Sale.

· Support Waynesboro Human Services through other specific projects to be determined.

· Support other community mission projects (such as Crop Walk, Heart Walk, Relay for Life, United Way, etc.)

· Support at least one Penn Central Conference initiative. The PCC currently has several mission initiatives under way that need the support of local congregations. These include the following:

· Local Disaster Preparedness and Disaster Response

· Dakota Partnership, Namibia Partnership, and the UEK Partnership

· 4 Our Churches Campaign (a capital campaign in support of Hartman Center, support for new and revitalized churches, Beecher Mission in New Orleans, and the “4 our Future” endowment for PCC) 

· Support at least one project for national and/or international mission, including options from Heifer International, Church World Services initiative, Our Churches’ Wider Mission
· Provide Heifer cards for individual’s purchase of gifts throughout the year. Encourage specific monetary goals for Christmas gifts.

· Raise money toward another Ark for Heifer

· Sell fair trade coffee and chocolate in support of Church World Services

· Hold a Fair Trade Sale with items from the “10 Thousand Villages – SERV” catalog to raise funds for Church World Service
· Commit to congregational support for Our Churches’ Wider Mission.
Chronological Process Review and Supporting Documents
Review of Strategic Planning Process and Timeline
I. Summer 2007 

· Selected resource and began prayerful study for discerning God’s Voice

· Held first Consistory Retreat.
· Studied the Theory of Congregational Size. Note: See further definitions about the Theory of Congregational Size in the APPENDIX.
· Family church

· Pastoral church

· Program church

· Corporate

· Began regular team meetings

II. Fall/Winter of 2007-2008

· Held Afternoon of Historical Reflection.
· Remembered church history from the early 20th Century to the Present

· Pastoral/Program/Pastoral/Program Pattern

· Strong history of commitment to God’s call

· Ministries included local and wider church outreach

· Held multiple Focus Groups to listen to the congregation.
· Discovered affirmations and diversity in key areas of ministry

· Outreach and Missions

· Worship and Evangelism

· Hospitality and Fellowship

· Christian Education

III. Spring 2008

· Continued study – involved consistory president in team meetings to prepare for next steps.
· Held Afternoon of Norm Identification.
· Discussed the “unwritten rules” of TUCC

· Discussed the realistic and sometimes unrealistic expectations of “church”

· Discussed key areas for focus

IV. Summer 2008

· Continued work; considered all the feedback and input from the year.
· Began interviews with community representatives and leaders.
· Considered resources from the Penn Central Conference Annual meeting and other sources.

· Planned for the second Consistory Retreat.
· Prepared PowerPoint Overview

· Invited all consistory members to attend.

· Held Consistory Retreat.

V. Fall 2008

· Considered feedback from the Consistory Retreat (September).
· Prepared comprehensive report for the consistory and the congregation (October).
· Developed a plan for sharing a presentation with the congregation (November).
· Determined that the strategic plan should be considered as an action item on the agenda of the December congregational meeting.
First Strategic Planning Update to the Congregation – December 2007

(Summary of the Afternoon of Historical Reflection)

On November 18, 2007, we met for an afternoon of historical reflection facilitated by Rev. Jeff Whitman, Penn Central Conference area minister.  After creating a time line of Trinity events from the present back to the 1920’s we looked for “trends” in our history and came up with the following 12 statements about Trinity:

1. Trinity UCC seems to have been a leader in firsts, such as: women in leadership and addressing issues of integration in the 60's. 

2. Gone through cycles of attendance, activity, outreach  (9) 

3. Local and global mission have been successful.  Trinity UCC has been most alive when involved with mission, both local and in the wider church.  (24) 

4. Vision and leadership of the pastor is instrumental.  Pastor led congregation (19) 

5. Trinity has a history of conflict / love with the pastor. 

6. The past has a more positive spin than the present (8) 

7. Human touch is important.  Pastoral care from the pastor as well as caring for each other.  (19) 

8. When members felt ownership the church has thrived.  (12) 

9. Trinity has a history of trying to be a two pastor church.  Living on the edge of being a pastoral / program size congregation.  

10. Trinity UCC is not longer "The Church" in town.   Identity issues. (Jeff Whitman’s response to this comment was “Perhaps a good question is: if we are no longer THE church what might it mean to be THE CHURCH?
11. UCC National issues are not supported by all members.  We live with theological diversity (13) 

12. Pastoral changes have been difficult.

After identifying these 12, each participating person chose the 3 statements that they thought were most important. The numbers in parenthesis above indicate these preferences.  

The strategic team than met and came up with 3 preliminary goal statements for our congregation.  Please remember this is the beginning of a year long process. We hope to share as much of the process as possible so everyone can be a part of it!  These three goals are a start and will be adapted and change as we progress.  
Three Preliminary Goals

1. Develop an active local and wider mission supported by the congregation... Not just financially but also through personal involvement of many groups and individuals of the congregation. 

2. Build ongoing support for member care, counseling, and spiritual growth through the called to care program and other church ministries. 

3. Inspire spiritual, meaningful, transformational worship.

The time line we worked on will be posted in Harbaugh Hall. (Note: The posting of the timeline did not occur.) If you were not present at the afternoon of historical reflection please add any memories you would like to share.  Even if you were there, if you thought of something else… please feel free to add.  

If you have comments on this process please contact one of the members of the strategic planning team.  You will also have opportunities to share during one of the small focus groups to be held at Trinity on the following dates:  Sunday, December 9, following a light lunch; Sunday, January 6, following a light lunch; Tuesday evening, January 15th  with light refreshments; Quincy Village (date to be announced). 

If you have not been contacted about one of these groups, or haven’t decided which date you would like to attend, please call the office and schedule one of these dates.  Everyone’s voice is needed and welcome.

Peace, Your Strategic Planning Team

AJ Benchof , Michael Day , Rev Susan D’heedene , Dolly Lucas, Tucker Maxwell, Carol Mowen, Rev Clay Moyer, Art Warnick 

Update from the Trinity Strategic Planning Team – February 2008

(Summary of Focus Group Sessions)
We have completed our initial round of focus groups.  Nine groups were held with approximately 100 members participating.  Thanks to all who took the time to gather and thoughtfully contribute their thoughts and visions. (Note: Please see complete notes from the Focus Groups in the APPENDIX.)
The strategic planning committee met on Feb 19th in our first attempt to process and correlate the information from each group.  The most obvious revelation (which is both a blessing and a challenge) is our tremendous diversity!  One persons/groups pride showed up consistently as another’s concern or anxiety and vice a versa.  I don’t think any of us were particularly surprised by this; yet seeing is so clearly in lists on paper really brought it home. 

Some examples are as follows:

· Outreach and Missions:  Supporting Our Churches Wider Mission (OCWM) through the United Church of Christ is a pride and affirmation as well as a concern.  Visions for mission highlight the tension between support for local vs. wider church and international needs.  

· Worship and Evangelism:  Our worship experiences at Trinity are a source of pride for many, however, there are also some concerns and diversity in what people expect.  The vision statements ranged from traditional to contemporary suggestions with many variations in between.  

The biggest and most universal concern in every focus group was fewer young families, overall membership and member participation.  Evangelism is the one ministry board that has gone without leadership for the past year.  It seems to be the biggest area of concern and anxiety, as well as the area where we invest the least in terms of resources or energy.

· Hospitality and Fellowship: Overall we seem to agree that we want to do more of this!  Again diversity shows up, yet, there is a stronger consensus of vision with a desire for more opportunities to gather and share fellowship.  Some think we are doing well as we are; others don’t agree.  Some see Trinity as a friendly and welcoming congregation; others don’t.  
· Education:  There were many affirmations and places of pride around our Christian education program.  Perhaps the strongest affirmations were recognized in the dedication of the teachers, diversity of curriculum, and participation of all ages.  The largest area of concern focused on lack of teachers (same people keep on doing the same jobs), training of teachers, and the busyness of 21st century families who don’t have time for Christian education (or the church in general).  Again the major concern is lower numbers of children and families.  The vision here centered on attracting more families and children, outreach to Trinity Nursery School, and developing more teachers.  
This summary is by no means comprehensive.  But we want to keep you as informed as possible.  As we continue to review the data we will continue to share our insights.  

So What’s Next?

The Strategic Planning team will meet with Rev. Char Burch on March 3.  Rev. Burch is our interim conference minister for the Mercersburg Association.  She has extensive experience working with churches in the strategic planning and appreciative inquiry process.  

Each consistory member will receive a copy of all of the raw data with this summary and recommendations from Rev Burch before the March consistory meeting on March 10.  If you would like a copy of the lists of raw data please contact Pastor Sue.

The Next Questions…..
1. What are the “norms,’ at Trinity United Church of Christ?  Norms are those unwritten rules by which we live.  It is important to identify these in order to fully grasp what is functional and what is dysfunctional in our church family system so we can build on our strengths and confront our challenges.  

2. In what ways are we diverse and in what ways are we divided?  Diversity in all of God’s creation is a gift to be celebrated.  Divisions set us apart and fracture community.  For a congregation to move forward in a process of strategic planning and spiritual discernment we must be willing to understand ourselves in a deeper way and honor the diversity within.  

The strategic planning process is an arduous but fulfilling process.  We, the planning team, have been working hard.  Our meetings are not always easy or comfortable, as representative of this congregation we are a diverse group and don’t always agree.  An important concept we try to hold each time we meet is that we are part of the Body of Christ, the church.  We pray to be open to God’s call and voice; grounded in the past, standing in today and looking to the future.    

Your brothers and sisters in Christ,

The Trinity UCC Strategic Planning Team

Update from the Trinity Strategic Planning Team – March 2008

(Key Points that the team reviewed in the Spring)
Some review from “Discerning Your Congregations Future, a Strategic and Spiritual Approach” 

By Oswald &Friedrich:
Page 14
Three factors that support change in a congregation

1. Climate: Warmth and good feelings in a congregation

2. Logic:  Making disciples

3. Vision:  6-8 broad goals for the congregation over the next 4 years with specific strategies about how to accomplish them

Page 29   (The Pastoral Church)  

“If a congregation’s average worship attendance is between 110 and 130 or more per Sunday, you can expect subtle resistance to growing any further.  Members fear that the intimacy this congregation holds as one of its special characteristics will be lost.  

Page 34:   The Law and Grace Polarity

	+

Convicts of sin

Makes God’s demands clear

Points the way to redemption

LAW
	+
Offers us forgiveness

Sets us free

Restores us to Wholeness

Grace

	-

The demands are too great

Under God’s judgment we are reduced to rubble
Those who think they obey all God’s laws become self righteous

	-

“Let us eat, drink and be merry, that grace may abound.”

Without the demands of the law, grace is meaningless

Grace feels soft and mushy, it can be cheap grace.


Strategic Planning Update – April 2008

We began the process of strategic planning in August 2007 with a consistory and strategic planning team retreat.  At that time Jeff Whitman was serving as our area conference minister and had agreed to serve as our guide and voice from beyond the congregation as we engaged in this process.  Agreeing to follow the process recommended and using the book “Strategic Planning, discerning your congregations future; a spiritual approach” we began with an “Afternoon of Historical Reflection,” on November 18, 2007.  (A summary of that gathering is attached).  

Throughout the fall the strategic planning team (SPT) continued to meet several times monthly to  collate information, organize and facilitate the conversational focus groups that were held from December 2007 to Feb 2008.  A summary of these groups is also attached. (See above.)
Summary of TUCC Norms – May 2008
(Summary of the Afternoon of Norm Identification) 

Norms are the hidden rules and expectations of an organizational culture. Char Burch facilitated the group meetings at Trinity using the process outlined in Discerning Your Congregations Future. 
(Note: All organizations have “norms.” Schools have them. Corporations and businesses have them. If the norms are counter to the organization’s goals and objectives, the norms can hinder the achievement of the organization’s vision and mission. Churches often have “norms” about where people sit, what types of clothing is expected for worship, whether or not very young children should take communion, etc. For more information about norms, see the APPENDIX.)
Children:
· Children are part of our congregation’s programs & activities (children’s message, Junior Choir, Children’s Church, Sunday School).
· We say we want younger families but our actions don’t support this.  

· Children’s church / nursery / Sunday school / youth group:  need adult leadership and support.  “I’ve done my time!”

· Congregation expects children to stay with their parents & be quiet/well behaved during worship.

· Most areas of our building are not kid friendly.

Clergy:
· Compensation is within conference guidelines and sufficient.
· Expectations exceed possibility.
· We are a congregation that has transitioned from two pastors to one.  

· Many of our congregation continue to expect the same level of ministry from one person.

· The Congregational Profile (2004-05) indicated that TUCC realized that lay leadership would need to increase in the coming years; however, as a congregation, we have not moved enthusiastically in this direction.

Men and Women:
· Men and women assume leadership role in our congregation. Both are respected as leaders.

· Sometimes, gender equality causes feelings of discomfort for some.

Conflicts:
· We don’t like conflict and so tend to avoid bringing it into the light of day.  

· Communication is an issue leading to misunderstanding and conflict.

· Everyone needs to be responsible for improved communication.  

· Some topics continue to be taboo. (homosexuality, war, money)

· There’s an unwillingness to “learn” about controversial topics. 

Newcomers:
· We don’t necessarily want just “any” members and tend to be selective.

· The general feeling appears to be that “The pastor will take care of it.”

· We need an evangelism board NOW!

Money:
· There’s a budget, but facilities come before programs.

· Money is taken for granted! 

· Many members don’t tithe regularly. (low general giving)

· The assumption is that “it will get paid,” money will appear… there is apathy about it.

· People still think “The endowment will cover it.”    

· Money is viewed as “all about business.”

· Giving is not viewed as a spiritual Christian practice

· Folks don’t like to hear about money from the pulpit.  

· Many of our members seem to equate more members with more money for our budget 

· Not realistic

· In fact, it can be destructive.  
Strategic Planning Annual Report and Update – May 2008

We began the process of strategic planning for Trinity UCC at our consistory retreat in August 2007.  At that time we knew this would be a long process.  The length of time recommended is one to one and a half years; so we are just about on target, although at times the process has seemed to take longer than any of us like.

We began working with Rev. Jeff Whitman who was our Penn Central Conference area minister.  Jeff had recommended the book, “Strategic Planning, discerning your congregations future; a spiritual approach”   Jeff started us off with an “Afternoon of Historical Reflection” in November and then left the Penn Central Conference December 2007.  Rev Whitman’s leaving slowed us down a bit until February when we began working with Rev. Char Burch who is our interim conference minister.  The strategic planning process is an arduous one and an outside / objective consultant as an essential part of the team.  Rev Burch has met with the team, been a guest preacher at Trinity and led our congregation in the process of norm identification on May 4, 2008.

We’ve covered a lot of ground since August 2007.  We began with small focus groups in which approximately 100 Trinity members participated.  We learned that we are a diverse group as well as a united group.  We are a congregation that shares a deep love of the church both universal and local.  We are a congregation that yearns for a deeper relationship with God through Christ and the Holy Spirit.  We are a congregation that wants to share the good news, although at times we don’t agree about how to go this and have different ideas about how it should all happen.  

Three common goals are in the area of growth, stewardship and mission.   Universally we claim that we want to be hospitable to new members, especially younger folks.  Universally we agree that we need to be financially responsible and honest about our stewardship.  Universally we agree that we want to be a more vital presence of Christ in the world through mission.  The diversity comes in when we begin to get down to the particulars of how.  During the afternoon of norm identification (May 4) we were able to identify some of our strengths as well as some of weaknesses.  

The strategic planning committee will be working with all of this data throughout the summer as well as talking very specifically with community leaders to determine the needs of our neighborhood.  

Our hope is to have a comprehensive summary of the process, a preliminary mission statement and some specific beginning goals to bring to the consistory retreat in August.  

Your brothers and sisters in Christ,

Trinity United Church of Christ, Strategic Planning team

Maxine Beck, AJ Benchoff, Michael Day, Susan D’heedene, Tucker Maxwell, Clay Moyer, Carol Mowen, Don Seilhammer, Art Warnick
Summary of Community Interviews

As recommended in the Strategic Planning, Discerning your Congregations’ Future; A Spiritual Approach resource, the Strategic Planning Team conducted interviews with Waynesboro leaders as part of the final steps in the strategic planning process. The team used the two core questions from the book for the interviews:
· What do you think are the most important needs in our community?
· How do you think a congregation our size (150-200 ‘active’ members at TUCC) could help meet those needs?
Interviews included conversations with elected officials, law enforcement officers, downtown business owners, civic leaders, and other community representatives. Some of these leaders attend other churches in the area, such as Five Forks and the Church of the Brethren. Others were not affiliated with any congregations. The following is a summary of the findings.

· Waynesboro is no longer a majority “blue collar” community. It’s turning into a white collar-bedroom community, with people moving in from the Washington, Baltimore, and Hagerstown areas. This is shifting the demographics.

· The average age in Waynesboro is 39, and the average citizen of Waynesboro does not attend church. (One survey reported that 89% of Waynesboro’s citizens do not attend church.) Churches need to reach out to non-church members in the community. 
· Neighborhood outreach and involvement is needed. Churches with older congregations need to attract younger, non-churched and inactive members who are 25 to 40 years old to grow a new, stable foundation. 

· One of the interviewed leaders noted that the first priority of any church is to “win souls for Christ” and to be examples to the “un-churched” world.

· Several of those interviewed recommended that downtown congregations collaborate on projects and activities for Waynesboro.
· Congregations could get together to provide community activities as one way to attract those who used to attend church or who have never attended church into our buildings to meet us. 
· Another purpose would be to work with the community on downtown revitalization efforts by working together on events that bring people downtown to the square. Suggestions included a Christmas even with choirs on the square or a “Diversity Fair” that might include churches sharing foods of their ethnic heritage and activities related to that, such as Greek dancing. 
· Several of those interviewed noted the need for more community activities for youth. They are the future of not only our congregation but our entire community.
· TUCC could provide facilities for meetings, fellowship, and activities, such as temporary basketball hoops. Facilities provide a good venue or opportunity for ministry. Good outreach demonstrates to youth that the church has good things to offer and positive role-models. Each church-run activity should open with and close with prayer and promote good sportsmanship.

· The Boys and Girls Club or Mentoring Program is a good model for arranging and hosting activities for kids/youth.  Church volunteers who act as chaperones are very important.  The more, the better.  Focus on small victories (one-at-a-time approach) and friendships that are built.  Do not think too big.
· Explore providing summer childcare program in the TNS rooms and TUCC facility for working parents in the area.
· TUCC, and all area congregations, should help the needy, such as single mothers, the elderly, troubled youth, and kids and youth in general (those with special needs). The community needs volunteers. For example, small groups of people (volunteers) addressing a particular special needs group could really make a difference. Small groups should be led by active “point-person.” 

· Trinity Church and its members could support the "Waynesboro Area Communities That Care." The mission of this group is to integrate character education into the life of the school and community for the purpose of improving the quality of the lives of our youth and of the community at large.  TUCC could help by providing seed money for the efforts and volunteering to assist in programs that make youth, parents, and senior citizens aware of problems relating to youth. Those problems include alcohol use, drug use, and other behavior illegal and/or improper for youth. The group needs assistance in building community awareness and events. One of the major problems is alcohol/drug parties.  Parents need to be educated about such and involved by hosting or attending a party so alcohol and drugs are eliminated. A church youth program designed to provide wholesome youth parties would be very helpful. 

· Another suggestion was for TUCC to help form or support clubs that include at-risk persons to guide them to civic activities such as helping at the Humane Society. Leadership is needed for this. 
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Feedback from the Strategic Planning Retreat – August 2008

The comments listed in each chart are from the consistory retreat and represent individual’s reactions and responses to the suggested goals, objectives, and action steps. They are not necessarily representative of the entire group or of the views of the Strategic Planning Team.
The Strategic Planning Team considered these comments and made adjustments in the recommendations in this report based on discussion and review of each item.
The goals below are ordered as they were originally for the retreat. They have been renumbered in the recommendation portion of this report to reflect the priority ranking from consistory during the retreat.
Current Mission of Trinity UCC

Trinity church, as part of the “Body of Christ,” strives to live the Gospel of Jesus Christ by sharing his love and teachings with everyone.  We are committed to growing in faith, proclaiming the Word of God, thanking God through prayer and worship, and learning to live as God directs, caring for God’s creation and responding to the needs of the world.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	Says what we are




Specificity is good; paints a good “picture” of what we are or hope to be

Says it all
	As God “directs” collectively or individually? Or both?




21st Century Mission of Trinity UCC

Our “Elevator Speech” – A Shortened Version of the Current Mission Statement:

TUCC is a Christian community whose purpose is to nurture disciples.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	Good sound bite

OK

	Suggested language change: “Christian community nurturing disciples”

Or

“Christian community of nurturing disciples” 

Or

“Christian community that nurtures disciples”



21st Century VISION Statement for Trinity UCC

A short, visualization of the future state of an organization.  It’s your “slogan” to the world.

Empowering disciples to let their lights shine. Engage, Empower, Embrace, Encourage, Enlighten!

	
Plus (+)
	Change (Δ) 

	Lights/shining

Positive vibes, encouraging
 

cf dim your dull darkness






Useful in advertising & press releases, talks to individuals





Good slogan—says it all

I love this, it gives a positive image

Love the 5 E’s!
	Suggested language change:

Be a Disciple!  Let Your Light Shine. (The Strategic Planning Team considered this, but decided that the suggested change represents the vision for individuals at TUCC but the original wording represents the “corporate” vision for TUCC as a whole.

If slogan stays the same, omit Empower under statement. (This suggestion has been implemented.)

“Spreading “God’s Word, One Disciple at a Time”


Draft Goal 1: Communication - Received first in the priority ranking with 108.
Engage in effective communication

· By TBD, TUCC will have at least four operating channels (ways) for regular communication within the congregation.

· By TBD, TUCC will have a regular process in place for sharing church news and information with the local community and the wider church.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	Will keep membership better informed

Membership will be invested and “in the know”

This goal should  be easily attainable.  This would require minimal resources financially and enhance our “Disciple” life here at TUCC.

Monthly Newsletter

Having  a monthly or quarterly open discussion meeting to address concerns within the church.

Website is a great tool, but it needs to be maintained on a regular basis.  Monthly mailing a good tool 

Have parishioners share a 2 minute blurb during church services as to  how they practice Christianity.

Integrate with Evangelism & Christian Ed.


	Needs more specificity, needs to be measurable

Look at organizational communications—overlap of consistory & committees

Volunteers

How many church members have e-mail, regularly checked?  

Automatic sendings (group) could make communication much more exact.

Return to monthly Tidings and eliminate the book section of the bulletin.  We announce the most pertinent issues of the moment.  More people will be reached ultimately and they may feel more connected to return.

How to resource more extensive communication???? Web site/monthly tidings etc….

Active, informational web-site

Tiding—website—etc. need resources to do

Need To understand that Communication is a two way street!


Draft Goal 2: Mission – Ranked fifth in the priority list with 82.
Empower vital mission

· By TBD, TUCC will be using its physical and financial resources to support the church’s wider mission locally and globally with at least three specific initiatives that involve the congregation.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	It is important to get specific about no more than 3 missions otherwise you are not really supporting
any mission fully.

There are many volunteer organizations that we could donate time to and let the community know we are willing to help.  Examples, VOAD, Circles of Support

Suggested Action Steps:   Support one of Marilyn Smith’s “communities that care” programs to help disadvantaged persons.

Another suggested Action Step:  Tucker Maxwell intends to have a group build an AT Lodge just off Rt #16 and have it promote Christianity and Religious Diversity, Harmony . . . Help in this project.

This seems more specific than the other goals—that’s good.

Agree—keep it simple—ocwm—educate congregation about what that is.

Mission—not only money—support Mercersburg Association—Hartman Center cabin

Mission “projects” need to have high profile among the congregation.   Heifer Project.


	There are not missions listed that do not include financial support as the main goal.

Keep 1st & 3rd.  Omit 2nd bullet to defer to Capital Campaign for local church.

Goals (Action Steps) should have . . . 

More manpower, volunteer hours, possibilities (rather than money or primarily financial support)

When money is thin, donate time and talents.

Not measurable!




Draft Goal 3: Christian Formation – Ranked fourth in the priority list with 90.
Embrace Christian formation

· By TBD, TUCC will provide space, resources, and leadership for Christian Education in support of discipleship in at least three areas.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)


	Develop Sunday School classes of like or similar persons such that no one teaches every week

Program of Education needs to be strong for good discipleship education.

Integrate with communications.

Must emphasize youth and family ministries.

Specific and articulated; limited; realistic

Education/formation—formation is  more “traditional” Christian language—now more contemporary—focus not only on learning specific doctrine but way of life.

Need to move into current times
	Education needs to be measurable

To become a “learning congregation” open to new information and ways of doing things.

The TBD date needs not be same for all.

What does support Trinity Nursery School mean?  How much?




Draft Goal 4: Stewardship – Ranked third in the priority list with 95.
Encourage dynamic and integrated stewardship

· By TBD, TUCC will have established an annual stewardship program that enables the church to operate without a budget deficit.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	Endowment needs to be explained to the congregation more.  It is vital to include the church in your willed giving.

Conduct the capital campaign for TUCC.  Concentrate on how to inspire the 20% who will give the 80%.

Concentrate on talent and time.

Good to concentrate on or have LOCAL focus

Need more education—What is “tithing”?

Stewardship needs to be integrated with other disciplines-education-mission etc.

All laudable goals; People (congregation) need to “understand” our financial picture.

Capital Campaign to replace what we stole from the endowment—and—declare a no deficit        budget—it is our  CHRISTIAN RESPONSIBILITY

Find someone to look into grants and other funding than always relying on members.
	Focusing on the 80% who will give 20% of the total is not effective.

Capital campaign for what purpose?

ID a year—soon—when we implement a zero based budget and it needs to happen well before endowment is depleted.




Draft Goal 5: Evangelism – Ranked second in the priority list with 107.
Enlighten Evangelism!  Share the Good News beyond the walls of Trinity and Sunday!

· By TBD, TUCC will have an active evangelism program.

	Plus (+)
	Change (Δ)

	Trinity Nursery School more integrated with Christianity—not “Christian” curriculum but songs and stories.  More contact, more integrated with TUCC

Practice testimony—help people learn to share their faith

Lean what “evangelism” means (contrary to Elmer Gantry)

Share the Good News—Light

Invite TNS families to more of our already existing programs, events, etc.

20 years ago, 3 lay persons visited every shut-in once a month.  A corp of 30 people implemented this visitation program.

Find ways to bring in new members-- How does Five Forks Brethren In Christ Church do it?

Radical hospitality—we aren’t there!

Need to practice Discipleship

Phone contact as well as visitation

Remember to make disciples, not just look for members!


	Sorry, but the name tag ministry has failed here—move on.

Name tags work!  We need to encourage use and keep up to date—challenge thinking that everyone knows and is known.

Do we need a press office?

Needs to be reasonable.

This all requires members to step up and fill the gaps.
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